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Case Backgrounder:  Residential Schools
In 1985 it was learned there had been an oil spill which is assumed to have happened in about 1979 caused by the rupture of a fuel distribution line supplying JR Nakogee Elementary school with diesel for its boiler.  By 1985, it is estimated that between 25,000 – 30,000 gallons of oil leaked beneath teacherages located right near the school and the school itself.  Over the next decade various studies and reports were produced either at the request of the government or of the band, all examining the extent of the damage and looking at remediation possibilities.  In 1996 Indian and Northern Affairs Canada (INAC) brokers a deal with the Apawaskat  First Nation to provide $677,330 to Attawapiskat for site clean up.  It is thought most practical and cost effective that a vapour barrier should be installed beneath the entire area school to keep odours and toxic contaminants at bay. 

The First Nation Blog suggests that in 1999 there are reports of holes in the vapour barrier and some odours detected in the west end of the school.  The First Nation further contends that contamination testing on the school came back several points higher than testing on the teacherage (housing provided for teacher’s in Northern locales) and that both were well above the 70 points necessary for the site to be declared as a “Class 1” contamination site which means there is a high risk of adverse effects on humans and/or the environment.  Health Canada declared the teacherage unlivable and that it should be demolished.  The school however, was not shut down.

With a number of noxious contaminants having been identified, parents, teachers, and students became very concerned and there was a demonstration staged.  As a result, the Chief and Council, on the recommendation of the Education Authority, ordered the school to be closed.

Portables were brought in and classes resumed.  JR Nakogee sat idle for much of the decade only being demolished late in 2009.  Following the closure of the school began a campaign by Band members and the elementary students themselves to get a new school built so they could get out of the portables.  The campaign by the students harnessed the power of the internet as they used YouTube videos to make their case.

In 2005 the INAC promised the $30 million required to build a new school, but two years later the project was shelved due to lack of funds.  March 15, 2010, ten years after the school was closed, the funds for the school have now been approved.
